North Rigton Parish Council

Minutes of the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council held at St John’s Church, North Rigton
7 May 2025 
Present:- Councillors Mary Hopkins (Chairman), Barbara Massey (Vice Chairman), Lisa Edwards, Tim Bennett and Richard Farrar. Also present Nathan Hull (NYC) and Mike Richards (Clerk). 
1. Election of Chairman and Vice-Chairman
Chairman - Mary Hopkins - proposed by Lisa Edwards and seconded by Tim Bennett – elected nem con. Cllr Hopkins then confirmed that although she would wish to continue as a Councillor, this would be her last term as Chairman and it would be prudent to consider a successor.
Vice Chairman – Barbara Massey – proposed by Mary Hopkins and seconded by Tim Bennett – elected nem con. Councillor Massey informed Councillors that she would be leaving the village when her house was sold, so her tenure could be short-lived. Councillors noted.

2. Apologies for absence were received and accepted from, John Ellacott,   

3.  Approval and signing of Minutes; Reports on Matters arising.
Matters arising from the meeting of 5th March 2025:
- there were no matters arising from the Annual Parish Meeting
             The minutes of the meeting were then agreed as a true record. Proposed by Cllr Edwards, 
             seconded by Cllr Bennett.  The Chairman then signed the minutes as a true record. 
      4.     Requests for order variations and Declaration of Interest – None. 
      5.     Administration
              a) 1st Aid training. The training has been arranged for Wednesday 21st May, at the Square 
              and Compass, commencing at 6.30pm. Pleasing to note that the session is virtually fully 
              subscribed from interested residents. The defibrillator training will follow on 6th September 
              again at the Square and Compass, commencing at 10.00am. 
              b) Village Garden – new Trust and Trustee status – all in hand. Cllr Hull will contact the new 
              trustees, Cllrs Edwards and Bennett, when the next stage of the process is ready.
              c) “Rigton Crossing” – No further progress has been made with regard to improvements to 
              traffic calming and RTC (Road Traffic Collision) mitigation but Cllr Hull is to meet with Richard 
              Flinton, NYC Chief Executive, to make him aware of the serious concerns over this junction 
              and to press for action. The clerk is also to write to the local MP, Sir Julian Smith, to bring the 
              matter to his attention again (although his Parliamentary Aid has previously visited the site 
              and has been briefed by Cllr Hull of the history of RTCs and the need for action)
      6.     Finance. 
              a) Approval of expenditure.

	M Richards Mar Salary

				£232.86

	M Richards Apr Salary

				232.86

	HMRC - PAYE

				£137.90

	Bank charges March-April

				£10.00


	  Almond Garden Services 

				£219.50


	    Business Stream - water charge

			£15.26


	S Bush – grasscutting
				£225.22

					

	
	
	
	
	

	Councillors approved the above 7 payments with 2 councillors signing the authorisation sheets. 
b) Annual Governance and Accountability Return (AGAR) The Clerk went through all the requirements of this document.  
i) Annual Governance Statement - Councillors had examined the Annual Governance Statement prior to the meeting and were satisfied that the Parish Council’s system of internal control is sound and fully meets all conditions of the Statement. It was therefore resolved to approve the Annual Governance Statement 2024/25.
ii) Annual Accounting Statements (AAS) – the Council’s Annual Accounts had been approved at the Annual Parish Meeting and the clerk explained how the AAS was compiled from the Annual Accounts. Councillors had no questions over the content of the Accounts and formally approved the AAS.  
iii) Councillors confirmed that they were happy for the Chairman and Clerk to sign off the AGAR and the Certificate of Exemption, when the Annual Internal Audit Review is finalised, which he will circulate to councillors.

c) Donations. Annual donations were agreed as:
     - church £100, plus “room hire”

     - Royal British Legion (Wreaths) - £75

     - Village News - £150.
	
	
	
	


 7.   Planning
 Applications
  a) None received
  Decisions and Enforcement 
  b) ZC25/00472/PBR - Prior Notification for the Conversion of agricultural building to a 
  dwelling. Low Moor Farm, Dunkeswick Lane.






GRANTED
  c) ZC25/00210/FUL -Single storey rear extension. Spout House, Church Hill.







GRANTED
  d) ZC25/00610/FUL - Two story pitched roof corner infill extension. 3 Reginald Villas,
  Harrogate Road.






GRANTED
  Councillors noted and had no comments.
  e) A resident who resides on Beeston’s Lane had requested that his general waste wheelie 
  bin be located in the Village Garden, as the bin lorry cannot negotiate the narrow Beeston’s  
  Lane. This was agreed to and then, somewhat reluctantly, (due to the very limited available 
  space) at a later date, the similar siting of the recycling “blue top” bin. The Parish Council now 
  understands that a third wheelie bin (for paper and cardboard) is to be provided for all 
  residents. Unfortunately there will not be sufficient space in the Garden for this third bin and 
  the clerk has been instructed to inform the resident of this fact and suggest he contacts NYC 
  to seek a solution.
    8.    Highways, Footpaths and Verges
             a) Church Hill – Water problem. The problem with water running down Church Hill persists.  
             As stated previously several attempts have been made by the Parish Council and affected 
             residents over the years, with Yorkshire Water, NYCC Highways and the former Harrogate 
             Borough Council, to identify the cause. Cllr Hull confirmed that, as the water is bubbling up 
             from the footpath, the problem is an issue for NYC Highways. He clerk will make contact yet
             again to press for a solution.
             b) VAS – Cllr Farrar is to meet with the SWARCO engineer again to ensure the set-up for the 
             device is correct and operates to the required speed check level. He was of the opinion that 
             the amended setting at the engineer’s previous visit was incorrect and he will ensure this is 
             now set to the correct level.
       9.   Village Garden, Amenities and Activities.
             a) Village Gala – fixed for 14 June, main arrangements now in place, with the Square and 
             Compass providing pizzas and hot dogs for sale along with the usual bar. The Chairman was 
             pleased to announce that sufficient volunteers have come forward to help and all stalls and 
             activities will go ahead. This year special activities have been arranged for children along with 
             a dog show and tombola.             

             b) Litter Pick. Cllr Massey reported on the very successful event, with a significant number of 
             villagers taking part. It was also pleasing to note that villagers had requested that litter pick 
             equipment be made available throughout the year so that “ad hoc” litter picks could take 
             place. Councillors agreed and the purchase of PC owned “grabbers” will be arranged. The 
             clerk confirmed he has a supply of hi-viz vests available and will make the other necessary 
             arrangements at the appropriate time. 
             c) Cllr Edwards raised the question of the display of a QR code in the garden, requesting on-
             line donations from those visitors from outside the village who would not otherwise be able to 
             make donations for the use of the facilities. Whilst councillors agreed it was a good idea, 
             some concern was expressed over the risk of a fraudulent scam being perpetrated. Cllr
             Edwards agreed and undertook to explore more fully the system and associated risks.  
             
       10. Other matters – The Boundary Commission Review

             Boundary Commission Review and proposals – objective is to reduce the number of 
             councillors (and wards) from 90 to 89, and even out the number of residents in each 
             election area. NYC’s counter proposal has been rejected initially and a further 
             approach will be made. Cllr Hull gave several examples of strange reconfigurations 
             and the problems they present. Councillors noted and agreed to await developments.
                       
        11. Dates of next meetings:
                        2 July at 7.30pm (St John’s Church) 
                        3 September at 7.30pm (St John’s Church)
                        5 November at 7.30pm (St John’s Church)
                        



 There being no other business, the meeting finished at 9.00
Signed







Chairman

